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Dear Parents and Carers, 

I don’t know about you, but for me there have been some positives to be taken from this unusual 
situation. A really great thing has been the Alverton team spirit: home-school learning has 
strengthened further our relationships with our pupils and parents and has been incredibly positive. 
The overwhelming sense of support we’ve felt from the Alverton community has been a huge help in 
the face of some very difficult decisions. Thank you – we’ve all definitely made the best of things 
together! 

Now that some children are returning to school, things have changed for some families but there are 
still many things that can make our current situation difficult. Our lives have been different for quite a 
while now but that doesn’t mean it’s feeling easier. Spending lots of time in the house can be hard and 
having to home-school your children can be a real challenge, especially if you have children of 
different ages all needing your attention or if children are feeling reluctant or having a tricky day. Add 
in working from home, job worries, trying to keep toddlers and babies entertained, balancing and 
juggling all the different things you have to do each day, worrying about your family getting ill – it’s no 
wonder some people may be feeling stressed and anxious. It's important to remember that it is OK to 
feel this way and that everyone reacts differently. Remember, this situation is temporary and, for 
most of us, these feelings will pass.  

Although we’re all focused on our physical health at the moment, it’s equally important to look after 
our mental health. The NHS has lots of support available and has started a campaign called Every Mind 
Matters 

https://www.nhs.uk/oneyou/every-mind-matters/ . 

I looked up some advice about what might help if we’re not feeling great. Suggestions 
included: 

Talk – make sure you are still talking to your friends and family. It can really help to use video calls as 
seeing people’s faces can make a big difference to how we feel. We have a video staff meeting each 
week and – although it’s a bit weird – we all say that seeing each other (particularly as, for a long time, 
several of us hadn’t been in school at the same time) is very reassuring. 

Keep busy – learn something new, draw, colour, bake, do some cleaning or some gardening!  

Exercise – try and get a little exercise each day; it doesn’t matter what it is. 

Sleep – no-one is in the best place when they’re tired. 

Turn off the news – although it’s important to stay up to date with what’s going on, too much news 
and social media updates can, even after all this time, still be overwhelming. I can’t tell you how much 
it helped me early on to stop following everything so avidly. 

Although things may be changing, there are still many questions without real answers. But, this is 
something we are going through together: a member of staff described it recently as a “shared crisis” 
and it really is. There is support out there – don’t be afraid to ask if you need it. 

Cathryn Wicks  
Deputy Headteacher 

https://www.nhs.uk/oneyou/every-mind-matters/


Returning ipads 

Please could ipads that were borrowed by Year 6 from school be returned and signed back 

into the office by an adult next Monday 6th July. ALL other ipads need to be returned 

please by an adult between Monday 13th-Wednesday 15th July at the latest. 

Outstanding  monies 

As the end of the school financial year is approaching 

please check your Schoolmoney account and pay any 

outstanding monies owed as soon as possible. This 

includes payments for Breakfast club, extra nursery 

sessions, past trips, etc.  

Remember – safeguarding is  everyone’s responsibility 
If you have a safeguarding concern, please contact 
Martin Higgs (Designated     
Safeguarding Lead) at head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk 
or, if it is out of school hours, please contact the Multi 
Agency Referral Agency on 0300 1231 116;  
E-mail: multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk  

Contacting School 

Please be aware that whilst 

school remains open for some 

children, there will be no 

admittance to the building for 

any parents, visitors or children 

not currently at school. If you 

need to contact us, please do so 

by emailing

(secretary@alverton.cornwall.sch

.uk) or by calling the office 

between 9am– 3pm, Monday to 

Friday on 01736 364087. 

mailto:head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk
mailto:multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk


COLLECTION OF BOOKS, UNIFORM, PE KIT & OTHER ITEMS 

If your child is not currently attending school and you would 

like to come and pick up their books and any other named 

items that are in school we have made arrangements for our 

staff to be available for you to collect them on the following 

dates and times: 

Wednesday 8th July    Year 1  10am-11am 

       Year 2   11am-12pm 

Thursday 9th July  Year 3  10am-11am 

       Year 4  11am-12pm 

       Year 5  2pm-3pm 

The items for a particular year group will only be available from 

staff at the hall door to hand things over at the given times.  

Please walk around the school through the brown gates into 

the area outside the hall. You are welcome to send a family 

member or friend to collect your child’s items if you are unable 

to come along yourself. If you have siblings in the school you 

will be able to collect all your children’s items at one time. 

Parents of Year 6 children who are not coming back to school 

who wish to collect their books or any other items should come 

in to the office on either Monday, Tuesday or Wednesday next 

week.  

Any items not collected will be disposed of or recycled next 

Friday 10th.  



To stop the spread of coronavirus (COVID-19), you should try to avoid close 
contact with anyone you do not live with. 
This is called social distancing. 

Stay at home as much as possible. 
It's very important to stay at home as much as possible. 
There are only a few specific reasons to leave your home, including: 

for work, if you cannot work from home 

going to shops to get things like food and medicine, or to collect things 
you've ordered 

to exercise or spend time outdoors 

for any medical reason, to donate blood, avoid injury or illness, escape risk 
of harm, provide care or help a vulnerable person. 
When outside your home, it's important to try to stay 2 metres (3 steps) away 
from anyone you do not live with. 
https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/  

0800 678 1602 

0300 123 3393 

0808 802 6666 

 
 
 
 

0344 411 1444 

This is an unusual time and we 

are conscious that some people 

and families will be finding it 

difficult. We have included 

some helpline numbers on this 

page in case anyone finds them 

useful. 

Penzance CTIPA Foodbank 
The CTIPA Foodbank in Penzance has let us 
know that it is no longer necessary to 
obtain a voucher to receive food from 
them and that they are open every day at 
the moment. If their support would be 
helpful to you at this time, just phone 
Veryan or Adele in the office in confidence 
on 01736 364087 and they can phone the 
Foodbank for you who will be able to help. 
The Foodbank are extremely busy at the 
moment and are very grateful for any 
donations. 

 

https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/


Art courses 

The Art team at Penwith College are currently recruiting for their Access to Creative Arts 
and HND Art Practice courses and full information can be found below. 



 

Online Safety 

Whilst there are huge benefits to being online in order to stay connected to family and friends during this period, many 
parents may feel concerned about the activities and content their children are accessing. This guidance outlines resources to 
help keep children safe from different risks online and where to go to receive support and advice. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-keeping-children-safe-online/coronavirus-covid-19-
support-for-parents-and-carers-to-keep-children-safe-online 

https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-keeping-children-safe-online%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-support-for-parents-and-carers-to-keep-children-safe-online&data=02%7C01%7Cjohn
https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-keeping-children-safe-online%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-support-for-parents-and-carers-to-keep-children-safe-online&data=02%7C01%7Cjohn


Free School Meals  

At this time, many families may find themselves eligible for Free School Meals and Pupil Premium who previously 

did not meet the criteria. Please read this page carefully to find out if you are now eligible. Our Pupil Premium 

Parent Guide is being sent home alongside today’s newsletter to provide you with more information.  

Cornwall Council are continuing to process new applications for Free School Meals. Please ensure that you read 

the eligibility criteria before applying and complete the online application form if you are eligible.  

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-

school-meals-and-pupil-premium/  

Postal applications are currently not being accepted but, if you are unable to apply online, you can call the Free 

School Meals team on 01872 323298 and a member of the team will call you back to complete the application over 

the phone. Please make sure that your phone will accept calls from a private number. 

NB All Key Stage 1 (Reception, Year 1 and Year 2) pupils are entitled to receive a free school meal as part of the 

Universal Infant Free School Meals (UIFSM) initiative, regardless of what benefits are being claimed. Whilst schools 

are closed to most pupils during the current Covid-19 pandemic, schools are not required to provide meals or 

vouchers to Key Stage 1 children who usually receive free meals under the Universal Infant Free School Meals 

scheme but are not currently attending school. 

However, some children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 and receiving Universal Infant Free School Meals (as 

well as all Key Stage 2 children) may have an underlying entitlement to benefits-related Free School Meals. 

Schools will make arrangements for these children to receive free meals through food parcels or supermarket 

vouchers. 

Your child may be eligible for benefits-related free school meals if you, or the child themselves in their own right, 

receives of any of the following benefits: 

 Income Support (IS) 

 Job Seekers' Allowance (Income-Based) and equal based Job Seekers Allowance 

 Income Related Employment and Support Allowance (ESA-IR) and equal based Employment and Support 

Allowance 

 Child Tax Credit (CTC) with an annual income of less than £16,190 

 Working Tax Credit run-on - paid for 4 weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit 

 Guarantee Element of Pension Credit (GPC) 

 Immigration and Asylum Act 1999 (IAA) Support 

 Universal Credit - Your household income must be less than £7,400 a year (after tax and not including any 

benefits you get) as assessed by earnings from up to three of your most recent assessment periods 

If you are claiming the benefits listed below you are NOT eligible for free school meals, regardless of what other 

benefits/credits are being claimed: 

 Working Tax Credit 

 Contribution-Based Job Seeker's Allowance and/or Contribution-Based Employment and Support Allowance 

However, you will be temporarily eligible to claim free school meals if you receive a Working Tax Credit run-on, 

which is the payment you may receive for a further four weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit. 

If you think that your child is eligible for Free School Meals, we strongly recommend that you contact Cornwall 

Council as detailed above. 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-school-meals-and-pupil-premium/
https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-school-meals-and-pupil-premium/

